Wellness Committee Meeting
March 4, 2015   8:30-9:45 am Town Hall   
Chair:  Peter Rowe

Co-chairs: Tricia Laham and Mary Minott

MINUTES

Welcome, Introductions, parents sign-in with school – Mary reminded everyone that the purpose of the meetings are for information exchange. Send her hand-outs or updates ahead of time to include as  discussion topics.
PRESENT
Peter Rowe – Town Chief Financial Officer

Tricia Laham – Coordinator of School Health Services (Baker School nurse for 14 years)

Helen Delichatsios – Parent (Baker, BHS)

Hillary Janowski –Parent (Pierce), nurse

Lynne Karsten – Director of Community Health

Mary Minott – Prevention/Intervention (BHS/BPH) social worker 

Karen Campbell – Brookline Parent Education Network co-coordinator and writer/editor

Blanka Bogdanovic – Parent (BHS)

Teddi Jacobs – BPS Coordinator of Health and PE

Bettina Neuefeind – Parent (Lawrence) advocates disability rights

June Harris -- Brookline Parent Education Network co-coordinator, schedule master

Betsy Dalbeck – Parent (BHS), B-PEN parent rep, executive coach and strategy consultant

Melissa Battite – REC Dept.

Gail Corcoran – Heath School nurse

Donna Pertel – Parent (Runkle)

Stephanie Corrado, MD – Mind Body/Adolescent Medicine, Parent 

Christina Palmer – Dir. of Guidance
Gloria Rudisch  MD, MPH   Director, Child Health , Brookline Health Department
Welcome new members

Cary Goldberg, Devotion parent
Erik von Hahn, Consultant pediatrician 
Jen Brookline Food Panty

Intern for dietician private practice

Emily Boardman- Department of Diversity representing  Chris Chanyasulkit
UPDATES

Wellness Website – Reminder from Karen – each segment of committee is represented on site, so feel free to send her news/updates to go on your page (karencampbell4@rcn.com) 
Mindfulness initiative – BHS teacher Liz Gorman and Fran Kuehn are running a teacher collaboration to promote mindfulness/stress reduction for teachers to keep them healthier and aware and more present in classrooms. The 21st  Century Fund approved grant to partner with MGH to bring some training to ALL faculty and staff as well as offer more intensive technique training to a small group of adults who could deliver to sophomores and juniors. Having conversations among faculty about homework, one of major causes of teen stress. In early stages, student proposal taken into consideration, aiming for thoughtful analysis. 
Nutrition/Food – Nutrition/Food – Bettina reported for the Food Subcommittee on next steps in the PSB school food practices and culture survey. This is an organized, cogent way to gather data reflecting school food practices outside the school meal programs to provide an accurate picture of the range of food and food cultures in schools across the district, as well an opportunity to advocate for the important benefits of a healthy school food culture. What should Brookline’s Local School Wellness Policy look like if we want to encourage being mindful about foods introduced into the school through celebrations, bake sales, breakfasts, vending, etc., and to get buy in from stakeholders so we can craft a policy that reflects shared priorities and values?  The committee is asking one rep for each school to do initial informal interviews with 2-3 different adults at each school – teacher, administration --  to get more info about what is currently happening in order to frame questions for the survey, which will be distributed to the entire staff and administration. The initial interviews are needed to make sure the right questions are asked. We may ultimately need different surveys for different school personnel. The final survey(s) will likely be distributed online but hard copies will also be available. The committee has constructed a mission statement introduction for the survey, which Peter will use in presenting the idea to principals, and will include additional information on the value and significance of a healthy, proactive school food culture to set the tone for the development of the new policy. The committee is waiting for go-ahead from Peter before approaching school staff.
Recreation Department - Melissa brought copies of flyers (including Passport to Fitness (http://www.brooklinerec.com/225/Health-Wellness), good through April 30 – for $10 you can sample classes/services of a range of Brookline vendors for 18 +. Also new flyer with all of youth sports opportunities and concussion clinics. Encourage schools to share info with communities. Love to get as many kids screened before injured. Food committee’s survey will be good for helping make decisions for Rec’s summer programs, in which food and lunch assistance are involved. Working on summer camp now, worked hard to build partnerships with different groups (Steps, guidance counselors, etc.) trying to close gap for children home without healthy food and experiences in summer. Each school has different point people – nursing, guidance, principal, etc.) Families often don’t have enough funding for program. Also looking for kids wanting summer jobs.

Health Department Lynne talked about initiatives for Public Health Week April 6-14  Please consider downloading the flyer and forwarding on and posting at schools. Called special attention to  “Everything You’ve Always Wanted to Know about Teen Sexuality – but Were Afraid to Ask” for parents on April 7 and “Preserving Food” at Library April 8, where a  “kraut mob” from Boston Ferments will show how to ferment food. Also 15-minute workshops on pickling and canning. “Walk A Mile in Her Shoes,” international event, wlll have first Brookline presence. Idea is to get men to do the one-mile walk wearing red high heeled shoes (provided, unless they have their own) as a way to challenge gender stereotypes and think about what biases we may have, -- it’s men making a public statement against gender-based violence. Trying to get sports teams to participate. www.inhershoesbrookline.weebly.com. (Student approached Jorge about doing a White Ribbon event as well, so hope it doesn’t conflict.) Mary will bring “Walk” flyers to the Spring Play this week -- Summer Williams is directing first HS production of play “Good Kids” based on the Steubenville date rape case. Powerful play, highly recommended, with talk backs after each performance/ In Black Box.

Health and Fitness- Teddi and Mary are working hard on updating the next Student Health Survey, which all kids 7-12th grades will take before April vacation. For first time will be online, in SurveyQizmo, easier to take, get results faster.
Teddi met with Christina about health and guidance curriculum, shared what’s already going on in the system so don’t overlap but still be comprehensive. Christina wants guidance to work closely with health and is researching what’s happening now at each school. She met with Gabe in professional development. Rolled out a draft to principals of what guidance curriculum could look like. It will take several years to develop and link each of the schools to make sure curriculum is progressive. Principals supportive toward what students should learn before leaving PSB. Teddi making sure that guidance and health on same page. Co-teaching curriculum together is goal. Roll out to guidance and gotten response from counselors willing to examine and plan, though meetings have been hampered by snow. Also planning a guidance program review.
Community Forum April 9 – 8:30 – 11 a.m., invite students, parents, police, administration, community to tackle issues re: teen sexuality. Everyone in committee is welcome. We will present survey data and break into tables to talk about strategies. Aim is to come up with action plans – have been very successful in past with getting initiatives in the works. What should it cover? 
B-PEN- Hope Schroy and June have gone to middle school nights re: parent issues. Parent Network group formed for parents who have adopted children, some of whom are experiencing issues. Had two meetings with adoptive parents, who tend to feel a little lost. Middle School is where a lot of identity issues come into play.


B-PEN and Peer Leaders led three well-attended and lively events that helped parents hear from students about what stresses them out at different levels, and just listening to Peers and having that dialogue very helpful. B-PEN followed up with two Parent Updates – “Managing  Junior Year Stress” and “Navigating the Challenges of Freshman Year.” 
Betsey (B-PEN liaison) – After last year’s Wellness Summit on Mental Health, B-PEN taken that issue on grade by grade. The two events helped parents hear from students around what stresses them out at different levels, just listening to Peers and having that dialogue very helpful. 
The topic of the Student Directed play is stress. Called “Down Came the Rain”, it is an original piece written by the student cast and crew of the Brookline High School Drama Society with directors Mark VanDerzee and Mary Mastandrea. It explores the dangers of academic pressure, addressing, “When does a caring parent's 'help' cross the line to unethical behavior?” The play was presented twice at BHS (March 11-12, 7:30 p.m., Roberts/Dubbs Auditorium) in preparation for the semi-final round of the Mass High School Drama Festival March 14.
Health Services – Tricia says things are going well, busy with kindergarten registration. Immunizations have to be up to date, new immunizations at 7th grade level. Time waster for nurses is chasing parents who haven’t submitted documentation of immunizations. Send letters out, but gets in way of other things like to be doing. Ideas of ways to get parents on board? 
When kids go to physicals – they could ask to send report to school directly, immediate electronic transmission? Perhaps set up relationship with the biggest clinics to share information? Should include as part of the transition to middle school packet from 6th to 7th grade? Health data base for PSB being examined, hoping to update the system  – could scan and send, which Melissa said helped Rec enormously. Still a few parents resisting inoculations – religious and medical exemptions. 
Parent representatives 
Prior to Public Health Week is “Just Food: Forum on Justice in the Food System,” March 28-29 at Harvard Law School - http://foodbetter.squarespace.com/conference-schedule/
One school hoping to bring a triathlon athlete to school to talk to kids.
Coolidge Corner Yoga offers a free yoga class for teen girls Wednesday afternoons at 3:45 at the Brookline Teen Center.
Devotion started facebook group that now more than 200 parents, could be good publicity/ info gathering tool

Mother at Devotion pushing for fitness area at schools. Teddi says already in place at some schools. Push at 7-8 grade levels, Revolution class, result of some SPARK-related grant. Heath and Pierce have created fitness centers, kids working out see heart rate on big screens, can get virtual badge, etc. Cardio theater, stations with different machines, connected with science teacher and screen also shows science quiz of the week. Kids love it -- moving while learning. 

Gloria – still worried about kids carrying 30-40% of weight in backpacks, need to try harder to educate parents and kids about dangers of that. Also watch out for using electronics, which makes everyone tend to hunch over.

Next Wellness Committee Meeting: Wednesday May 6, 8:30 a.m. Town Hall

